Faculty Senate Minutes

April 12, 2010
Present: Terry DeHay, Bill Hughes, Donna Mills, Wilkins-O’Riley Zinn, Dave Carter, Michael Naumes, Paul French, Mada Morgan, Anne Chambers, Ellen Siem, Dennis Dunleavy, Pete Nordquist, Sherry Ettlich, Steven Jessup, Mark Siders, Doyne Mraz, Mary Carrabba, Jody Waters

Absent: Maggie McClellan, Greg Pleva, Kathleen Page, Dennis Slattery, Kate Cleland-Sipfle, Robin Strangfeld

Visitors: Jim Klein, Mary Cullinan, Paul Steinle, Pat Acklin, Alissa Arp, Jordan Marshall, Peg Blake, Jessica Stone, Teri O’Rourke, Ryan Chaddock, Katherine Gohring, Josie Wilson, Curtis Feist, John King, Greg Mills, Dan Morris, Barbara Scott Winkler, Geoff Mills

Meeting was called to order by DeHay at 4:01 pm.
Agenda:
1. Approval of minutes from March 29, 2010
Motion to approve minutes by Naumes; seconded by Mraz. Motion passed with none opposed; Waters abstained. 

2. Announcements:
DeHay announced that a link to notes from the first Q & A session will be placed on the President’s Web site today; planning for a second event is taking place – scheduled for Monday May 17th from 12-1:30 pm.

Siem announced that a guest from NASA will be on campus on Thursday to give a talk on urbanization and climate change. The event will be free and open to the public. Chambers asked if the event had been publicized. Siem reported that information will be sent out and that Sigma Xi was the main sponsor. She also announced that a science event for middle school girls will be held on campus on Saturday. 

3. Comments from President Cullinan:
Two productive and interesting goal-setting sessions for 2010-2011 have been held. These have focused on priorities for the next year, including: recruiting, diversity and sustainability. Deans have been meeting with faculty, as well, to discuss planning for the upcoming year. An open forum on planning will take place on April 26th, 2-3:30 pm in the Rogue River Room. 

Cullinan noted that each session held so far has been very different and very interesting. Future steps will be to take results of these sessions to UPC and move forward to refine goals. She is pleased with direction that we are going and looks forward to next stages.

Cullinan reminded Senate that SOAR will take place in May and encouraged all to participate. Mraz requested discussion on ways to inform faculty about participation of USEM students in the Symposium event. Morgan noted that information has been made available to faculty in previous years, particularly to instructors of Lower Division Exploration sequence courses, requesting consideration of first-year student absences. Klein noted the value of the Symposium event as students gain experience presenting and judging scholarly work. Ettlich suggested that the program be distributed again to remind students and faculty. Discussion of the potential problem of excusing students from class during an already shortened term followed. Waters noted that, with Memorial Day weekend, classes on a Monday/Wednesday schedule could conceivably lose one full week of teaching which many will perceive as a problem. Ettlich concurred, noting that there is a “tipping point” at which excusing students seems unwise. Naumes agreed that it is difficult to justify absences in the shortened term. Siem suggested that Symposium be moved to a weekend. Morgan rejected this as a viable solution and recognized faculty concerns about absences and loss of teaching days, but does request that faculty do what they can to be aware of the responsibilities of the some 600 USEM students to participate in Symposium.

Cullinan suggested that a semester system would be useful in mitigating such concerns.

Zinn made a late announcement of the Celebration of Teaching day taking place during the Tuesday of SOAR week, from 1-3 pm. All faculty are encouraged to submit a poster or other materials to help inform and celebrate teaching. CTL will be sending out a flyer and RFP to all and hopes for good participation.

4. Comments from Provost Klein:

Enrollment figures are up; total enrollment has increased by 122 over Spring 2009; FTE is up 101; and total FTE is 4,000, which indicates good progress towards a goal of 4,000 annualized FTE. Fall freshman applications are up 10 %; Oregon applicants have increased by 1.4%; admits are up by 13%; and graduate students are up by 41%. 

SOU will be purchasing TurnItIn software, which should be available for faculty use by summer. Library staff will be providing training. 

The 09-10 ACALOG catalog is now available; an e-mail announcement will be sent shortly. Demonstrations and instructions will be provided.

The Master of Science and Applied Computer Science program was approved at the last Academic Strategies Committee meeting and the Provosts’ Council approved the Outdoor Activities and Leadership major, which will now move on for full Board approval.  

Questions/Comments:

Ettlich asked Provost Klein and President Cullinan to comment on recent media reports on the discontinuation of the library reserve policy for textbooks exceeding $100. Cullinan reported that this issue would best be addressed by Jonathan Eldridge, who has recently been involved in preliminary discussion about this. The media reports have been unfounded and seem to respond to information leaked before a final decision has been made. 

Klein also reported on the recent Student Success Summit focusing on issues surrounding student success, including tutoring, advising and mentoring, academic preparation and faculty and staff development and support. 

5. AC Report (Bill Hughes):
In addition to items on this meeting’s agenda, AC met with Jim Beaver about the ongoing rebranding of SOU, including review of past and new SOU logos, image and overall branding strategy. Beaver will present these images at a Campus Connections this Wednesday at noon.

AC also discussed the proposed change to policies and course offerings for students diagnosed with math-related learning disabilities and the requirements for the BS Degree. 

6. Student Senate Report (Jordan Marshall):

ASSOU also expresses concern over the possible discontinuation of the library’s textbook policy and have been informed that the policy will not continue. They have invited a representative from the Bookstore to attend their next meeting to learn more.

ASSOU elections have officially started; students who wish to run can now apply online or in the Student Affairs office. Applications are due next Monday.

ASSOU senate seats have been renconfigured. 
Information Items:

7. Elections Committee (David Carter)

Information has been sent to Chairs of departments in which Senate seats will become vacant and to those in which Chairs’ elections are due. Notice was sent on April 6th and returns are expected soon.

In response to several questions, DeHay and Carter clarified that Departmental Senators will be filled first; then at-large nominations will open for seats not filled by departments. Ettlich noted that departments should have a formal selection process but each department will likely work this out on their own. Technically, Senate can require a formal election process.

Chambers asked when we can expect to see nominations for at-large seats to open; Carter replied that the turnaround from departments will be 10 business days, so at-large nominations will open in approximately 3 weeks. Ettlich noted that the nomination process will remain the same as it has always been: nominees will be notified for acceptance and, if they accept, will be placed on the ballot. If numbers of nominees exceeds that required, then nominees will be ranked according to numbers of nominations. Ettlich also pointed out that Chair elections are proceeding late this year as they are to take place in January.

8. Novell to Microsoft Conversion/Information Security Policy (Teri O’Rourke)

a. Novell Conversion:

O’Rourke provided updates on Information Technology systems changes and will return later in the term to discuss the Strategic Technology plan and the Technology Council.

SOU systems are currently being converted from Novell to Microsoft. This process began when the HEC opened and has been ongoing for several years. Lab and classroom conversions are complete and faculty and department office computers are currently being converted. Main changes involve the “Active Directory” on campus computers, which was part of a Windows system that housed network security and other crucial elements. Vendor support and lack of flexibility have become issues with Novell and better responsiveness and flexibility will come with the change to Microsoft, including enhanced mobile computing capability, greater synchronization with various handheld technologies and their functions, and eventually, a new e-mail system will be phased in, as well, although this will not be attempted at the same time as the network changes. Several e-mail system options are under consideration, including Google and MS Exchange or Outlook. 

Ettlich asked if Outlook and Applemail would help address some front-end issues for Mac users; O’Rourke replied that we don’t know this yet. 

The conversion has already brought about much faster login times in classrooms and labs, better tools, and increased deployment of better software and security improvements. Issues experienced since the upgrade began have included some inconvenience to faculty and problems accessing files on shared drives, but these should be resolved as the transition proceeds. Several departments’ systems have been converted already. Ettlich noted that she has observed and appreciates the faster login times.

Conversion of all academic departments is slated to be completed before summer term commences, with administrative departments to follow. Jenn Heie will work with departments on the transition; some inconvenience will likely be experienced, as Windows computers are re-imaged. Mac users will also see some changes, but Macs will not be re-imaged. Heie will go over these steps with departments. 

DeHay reported that English and Writing went through the re-imaging and that IT folks did a great job.

b. Information Security Policy
Several weeks ago, Executive Council approved SOU’s Information security policy, which now appears on the IT Web site. Federal and state legislation require that we implement this policy and adopt standard best practices, including the 2007 state of Oregon ID Theft Protection Policy, and other federal actions that invoke FERPA and other directives. The OUS also brings in additional security policy requirements, including designation of a Chief Information Security Officer and Records Custodian. Peg Blake, Chris Stanek and Steve Larvik are charged with these functions for student records, institutional records and finances, respectively. OUS has developed a template for development and articulation of these policies.

Implementation will involve awareness training, campus forums, provision of information to campus via e-mail “news bytes”, password security enhancement, and other measures. New policies will be required for criminal background checks, disposal of old equipment and electronic and paper records management with security of Social Security numbers, financial information, credit card numbers, driver’s license numbers and other information guarded and managed at various levels of security based on potential risk and nature of the information.

Risk assessment and penetration and vulnerability testing will also be involved, with emergency response teams, and an IT disaster response plan scheduled for development over the next 18 months.

Questions/Comments:
Nordquist asked if the main driver behind this was state or federal legislation, to which O’Rourke replied that both played a role, and that a number and variety of policies are involved in these developments.

Ettlich requested clarification on how policies will affect us on a day-to-day basis, such as how faculty interact with our computers. File storage and management will change and password security will be enhanced. Data will be categorized as “protected”, “sensitive,” or directory information, with appropriate levels of security for each. Password changes and authentication of credentials will be involved, but she also reassured Mraz that passwords and password entry will not become unduly cumbersome.

Naumes asked if greater risk will be involved when accessing campus systems from home; a secure pipeline between remote and campus networks will be installed; this interface is somewhat secure now, but will be enhanced. Hard drive encryption, however, will not be a concern (raised by Nordquist).

Discussion Items:
9. Academic Policies Proposals (Curtis Feist)

Feist brought several proposals forward for discussion:

a. Washington State Direct Transfer Associate Degree:

Details of the proposed transfer agreement were distributed prior to the meeting; Scott Morrell has complete guidelines for acceptance of transfers from Washington Institutions. They include: 2.0 GPA, 90 credit hours, 60 hours of general education (with 10 credits of communication skills; 2 English/composition courses; and basic speech/rhetoric), 5 quantitative credits (provided in math or computer science), and 15-20 credits each of social sciences, humanities and sciences. 

This agreement equates to the CSUGE and IGETC block transfer certifications and articulates a directed transfer associate degree with transcript certification provided. 

The agreement seems justified since other institutions accept this degree, so it makes sense for SOU, and advising Washington transfers will also be much easier.

Morgan noted that the agreement has been reviewed and endorsed by University Studies and was forwarded to Academic Policies with the recommendation to accept. 

Credit shortages and GPA requirements were raised by Naumes and Chambers; Morrell and Feist noted that it will be acceptable for students to accept with a few credit shorts and complete at the Washington institutions and that students will still be required to meet our GPA entrance standard.

Approval of revision to transfer options to be inclusive of our Articulated Program Agreement will come up for vote in our next meeting. If approved, Option 4 would include language suggesting that the IGETC, or an articulated program with Southern Oregon University, must be completed.

b. Bachelor of Science Quantitative Reasoning Degree Requirement Disability Substitution Policy:

Proposed is a change in policy for students with a documented math disability registered with Disability Resources. Substitution of 2 of 3 courses: CS 200, CS 210 or PHL 203. 

This change would articulate policy for the track generally proposed now for students with a documented math disability but which is not currently formalized. Essentially, the courses proposed now provide options for 7 credits of computer science or logic courses to address quantitative reasoning, but allow the student to opt out of taking any actual math courses. Ettlich reiterated that this policy provides appropriate options for students and advisors to address the BS and Quantitative Reasoning requirements for students with documented math disability.

Numbers of students requesting this accommodation are low: five are now actively seeking this substitution; between 2005 and 2009, 34 of 41 students who attempted CS 115, 200, 210, 310, 346 and PHL 203 were successful. The new 2007 catalog excludes CS 115, 310, and 346 counting for the BS requirement. Between 2005 and 2009, students attempted these three courses 19 times with 12 successful completions.

Siders noted that while not many apply for this accommodation, three quarters of the applicants are successful and is concerned about whether this high rate will encourage students to seek exemptions. Ettlich, Stone and others noted that these accommodations are only considered after certified documentation of dyscalculia, which is not provided by DSS but is arranged externally at the student’s expense.

Lengthy discussion followed, including the following questions and points raised by Siders, Naumes, Ettlich, Nordquist, Stone, and Gohring:

· Efficacy and reliability of the dyscalculia certification and providers

· Inconsistency and inefficiency in the system as it stands now wherein students, advisors, and Academic Support have approached this on a case-by-case basis

· Discomfort on the part of Computer Sciences at the inclusion of CS 200

· The viability of removing any quantitative courses requirements from the BA or BS for students with dyscalculia

· Questions around the requirements for academic programs that do not have a math related prerequisite (these would stand, but the substitutions would be required for programs with a quantitative reasoning requirement)

· Clarification that substituted courses do not serve as quantitative pre-requisites for other classes, which can impede degree requirements for some students

· Skepticism among Psychology faculty and others concerning the quality of the dyscalculia diagnosis

· Distinguishing between students who are challenged by math versus those with a cognitive difference/disability

· While mathematics can and should be removed from requirement for students with dyscalculia, this does and should not exempt them from engaging in quantitative reasoning; emphasis on the need to maintain some opportunity for parallel skill development 

· Implications for students who may want to continue on to graduate studies 

· This policy does not imply removal of a major requirement for the BS degree, but an accommodation, to which we are federally bound

· “Junk science” nature of dyscalculia diagnoses

· Why we would encourage a student with this diagnosis to pursue a BS? 

· Failure to legitimize the distinction between a documented mathematical disability and the skill set involved in quantitative reasoning

· The need for a clear policy instead of continuation of our current practice of “work-arounds” and “back-door” deals.

DeHay also requested that wording of this policy be changed to correctly refer to English and Writing as a major within the Language, Literature and Policy program.

Vote will be taken on Academic Policies proposals separately next meeting

9. Graduate Faculty (John King)

Graduate Council will bring approval of change for designating associate graduate faculty for vote at our next meeting. 

Nordquist noted that the revision states that, since associate graduate faculty may be nominated at the discretion of their chair, no provision exists if the nominee is a chair. King clarified that the revision allows chairs to nominate faculty according to courses he/she is qualified to teach; in the case of a chair’s nomination, approval could go to the Dean. Language can be added to reflect this. Ettlich identified a potential problem if a chair experiences pressure to supply faculty to teach graduate courses and may propose marginally qualitifed instructors. King noted that Graduate Council generally identifies the chair as the most suitable designator. Ettlich asked if the policy could state that, when a department institutes new courses, and a chair can add them to each Associate faculty’s list of appropriate courses. DeHay noted that this might not address needs that arise in the case of sabbaticals or replacements. Ettlich reiterated that if we require approval of graduate faculty, then we should not side-step the process for associate faculty. Steinle noted that assumption has been that approval of associate graduate faculty takes place before the course is taught and that each instructor’s qualifications are designated at the time of hire or appointment as graduate faculty.

King agreed that a mechanism is needed to clarify and/or provide guidance for how to proceed for new courses, and/or how and when associate faculty are initially nominated for a new course. DeHay requested that Graduate Council address this need and bring forward a suggestion for a suitable process that involves internal department nomination and then notification of graduate council for new designees to courses.

Ettlich asked King how often graduate faculty are solicited; designations take place annually and during five-year reviews. 

Action Items:
10.  Curriculum Committee (Pat Acklin)
Waters moved to accept new and modified courses as approved by Curriculum Committee, including the change from Women’s Studies to Gender, Sexuality and Women’s Studies; Mraz seconded. Motion passed with none opposed or abstained.

11. Graduate Council (John King)

Naumes moved that Graduate Faculty presented by Graduate Council be approved; Ettlich seconded. Motion passed with none opposed or abstained.
DeHay adjourned the meeting at 5:36 pm. 

